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EDITOR’S NOTE 

The HSHC newsletter usually highlights upcoming events and activities 

sponsored by the Society, but the pandemic has changed that as well as 

many other things. So, this month the newsletter contains several stories 

provided by our members. We hope you enjoy these trips into the county’s 

past and encourage you to visit our Facebook page where we will be 

featuring a new historic place in the county each day in May and giving 

you a chance to share your memories of some of these “Places That Matter”. 

COLLECTING IN QUARANTINE 

Over the years, The Historical Society of Harford County (HSHC) 

has worked closely with the Maryland Historical Society (MdHS) 

located in Baltimore. During this unique time in our history, both the 

local and state historical societies believe that it is more important 

than ever to share meaningful, factual, and personal stories that will 

help future generations understand this unique time in our history. 

In response to COVID-19, MdHS is beginning to collect these stories 

right now with the crowd-sourced Collecting in Quarantine initiative. 

The HSHC encourages you to consider getting involved with this 

initiative and add a local Harford County perspective. 

• Letters from the Homefront. Inspired by the poignant letters in 

the MdHS collection documenting past adversities, the Society is 

calling on all Marylanders to send their personal stories of how 

this pandemic is impacting their lives. Whether sharing your 

experience from the couch in self-quarantine, or the challenges 

faced as you continue to work through the crisis, your story is 

unique and important. MdHS is particularly requesting accounts 

from Marylanders abroad and our healthcare workers. Send your 

submissions to lettersfromthehomefront@mdhs.org, and follow 

on social media with #LettersFromtheHomeFrontMD. We also ask 

that you forward your submissions to info@harfordhistory.org so 

that your articles may be included in Harford County’s archives 

as well.                                                                          Cont'd on page 2 
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cont'd from page 1 

 Business Unusual. Right now, in Maryland, it is anything but business as 

usual. Businesses large and small must react quickly to the ever-changing 

landscape that necessarily puts public health before profit. Employee and 

customer considerations have forced businesses to close their doors. Typically 

bustling downtown areas now look eerily vacant. MdHS is asking you to 

share your stories. Is your business closing or has shut its doors? Has your 

restaurant switched to delivery only? Is your neighborhood walk now filled 

with closed doors and empty windows? Send us a photo and your story to 

www.mdhs.org/business-unusual. We are creating a photo essay illustrating the industrial spirit of 

Marylanders during this critical time. You can also follow along on social media with 

#BusinessUnusualMD. Again, Harford County’s Historical Society encourages you to share these 

stories and photos with us as well at info@HarfordHistory.org.  

Some submissions to the Collecting in Quarantine initiative will become part of the MdHS collections. 

One hundred years from now, your letters and photographs will grant historical perspective to the next 

challenge to our nation. Submissions to the Historical Society of Harford County may also become part 

of our permanent collection. 

THIS PLACE MATTERS 

May is National Historical Preservation Month. Established in 

1973 by the National Trust for Historic Preservation, the event 

known as This Place Matters is co-sponsored by local preservation 

groups, State and local historical societies, business and civic 

organizations across the country. 

During the month of May many events are planned to promote 

historic places for the purpose of instilling national and 

community pride, promoting heritage tourism, and showing the 

social and economic benefits of historic preservation. This year in 

coordination with Harford County’s Historic Preservation Commission, the Society had planned a 

month long exhibit featuring photographs and stories about local historic places, but with the 

coronavirus pandemic, these plans, like so many others changed. We are now moving the exhibit to the 

Society’s Facebook page.  

Each day in May, the Facebook page will feature a county property with a picture and brief story about 

its importance to the county’s history. We encourage you to visit the Facebook page and to add 

comments about your memories or experiences at this place. Some of the featured buildings are lost 

forever, but memories and stories of these places are precious and will help bring their history alive. 

Others have changed significantly over time, but their many uses and transformations make them even 

more treasured. 

We hope you will take the time to visit the Facebook page and share your stories whenever you can. 

We will collect these and archive the exhibit material and responses for future generations to discover 

and perhaps treasure as well. 
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SENATOR JOSEPH D. TYDINGS 

by Maryanna Skowronski 

When former United States Senator and Historical Society of Harford County 

member, Joseph D. Tydings, died on October 8th, 2018; Harford County, 

Maryland, and beyond lost a public servant who had dedicated the adult 

years of the nine decades of his life to bettering the lives of his neighbors, 

constituents and fellow United States citizens.  

My “introduction” to Joe Tydings came in the form of the October 3, 1969 

issue of Life magazine. It profiled the then Senator’s campaign to end the 

practice of soring gaited horses, a horrific process used to artificially increase 

the natural height and speed of the rocking horse gait for which the breeds 

are noted. I was a fourth grader at the time, horse mad, and so affected by the 

photo essay that I and a friend organized a petition among our St. Margaret School classmates in 

support of the measure. I could never have envisioned that some twenty-five years later I would meet 

Senator Tydings in person, let alone count him as a friend. Horses again would be the introduction. 

Joe Tydings was born in North Carolina to Thomas and Eleanor (Davies) Cheesborough. He came to 

Havre de Grace as a child with his sister as the adopted children of Harford’s Senator Millard Tydings, 

who had married their mother upon their parents’ divorce. Elementary school days were spent in 

Harford County public school in Aberdeen. He then attended Baltimore County’s McDonough School. 

Upon graduation he served in the United States Army in post-war Germany. Completing his service, 

he entered the University of Maryland where he received his undergraduate and law degrees. He 

entered the political arena in 1954 when he ran for the Maryland House of Delegates, serving there for 

eight years. In 1961, President John F. Kennedy appointed him U. S. Attorney for Maryland. In 1963, at 

the President’s urging, he began the run for the United States Senate. He won and held the office for six 

years. He was defeated in his re-election bid, largely due to the efforts of the National Rifle Association, 

which opposed his gun control platform. He did not seek, or hold, public office again. 

In his post Senate career, he returned to practicing law, lobbied on behalf of Chesapeake Bay 

protection, and served as Chairman of the Board of Regents of University of Maryland. He was 

instrumental in the creation of the University of Maryland Hospital System and served as its regent. In 

2004, at the age of seventy-six, he served as chairman of a delegation of Ukrainian election observers, 

sponsored by the U.S. Association of Former Members of Congress. He traveled to Ukraine as an 

observer of the presidential election. Due to concerns he and others raised, new elections were held and 

democracy held sway. He published his autobiography in 2018. He remained an active campaigner for 

the Democratic Party until the end of his life. 

Joe Tydings was a horseman throughout his life. He grew up at Oakington in Havre de Grace where 

draft horses were used to work the farm. He served in the last cavalry unit of the U.S. Army. He was a 

steeplechase owner and fan of the sport. He was a long-time member of the Elkridge-Harford Hunt 

Club. He spent almost fifty years advocating for the welfare of gaited horses, authoring the 1970 Horse 

Protection Act and lobbying up until his death to strengthen its protections. In 2019 the House 

introduced the U.S. Senator Joseph D. Tydings Memorial Prevent All Soring Tactics (PAST) Act. 
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I truly “met” Joe Tydings through my association with the Elkridge-Harford Hunt Club. Despite the 

fact that most of his work took place in Washington, DC, he long kept a home in Harford County on 

the grounds of the hunt club. The cottage overlooked the My Lady’s Manor race course - it was literally 

his back yard. For almost two decades my mornings before work were spent on foot or horseback on 

that land helping to exercise the horses and hounds of the club. Quite often “The Senator”, as I then 

knew him, would come out to watch us or sometimes join in for a short walk. I came to know him 

personally through those occasional walks, social events at the club or his home, through his sister 

Eleanor Tydings Russell, Master of Foxhounds of the hunt and her son, his nephew Joe Davies. Over 

time he simply became “Joe.” During one club trail- clearing day I found myself partnered with him- 

bushwhacking briars and scrub shrubs in ninety-degree heat! Ted Kennedy’s autobiography had just 

been published. I mentioned having read it, which as we worked, prompted his recollections and 

conversation about Teddy, Bobby, JFK, life and politics and Oakington, during the 1960s. It was an 

afternoon to be remembered. 

Joe was a supporter of the Historical Society. He maintained a membership, (always above the 

minimum level) and when the Society celebrated its 125th anniversary in 2010 Joe happily agreed to my 

request that he be our keynote speaker and guest of honor. Along with his sister Ellie, he related 

anecdotes of his family’s time at Oakington and of his relationships with the Kennedy brothers, Jack 

and Bobby. (Decades later one could still hear a slight emotional tone in his voice when he spoke of 

them.) I recently watched the video recording of that evening and was once again reminded of his wit 

and charm as a public speaker. 

In 2011, he worked with the Society on the committee to stage the first Veteran’s Day parade held in 

Harford County in almost sixty years. He arranged for the Attorney General’s attendance at the parade 

and luncheon and spoke himself about General Reckord’s as well as his own father’s military service 

during WWI. I was pleased to nominate him as a Harford Living Treasure in 2012. 

It seems odd to refer to a memorial service as wonderful however, I can think of no better word to 

describe the November 10, 2018 event. Planned by Joe himself, and conducted and attended by family, 

friends, and a “Who’s Who” of State and National leaders both past and present, it was a true 

celebration of his life and all he held important. 

Upon Joe’s passing, the majority of his papers were bequeathed to his alma mater, the University of 

Maryland. However, his family, through the oversight of his daughter Eleanor Tydings Gollob, has 

donated a significant portion of the overall collection to the Historical Society. We are pleased to have 

received photographs, correspondence, scrapbooks, personal family ephemera, awards, autographs, 

and extensive Tydings family genealogy materials. The collection gives a comprehensive overview of 

his life and career. We are currently working on cataloging the collection. The family also gifted the 

Society with a portrait of their mother, Virginia Campbell Tydings. The painting may now be seen 

hanging in the Society’s portrait gallery. 

After reading Joe’s autobiography, My Life in Progressive Politics: Against the Grain I asked him to sign it. 

At the close of the inscription he wrote “from her friend, Joe Tydings.” I was honored by the sentiment. 

And to think, it all started with a horse. 
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SUMMERTIME MEMORIES - KEEPING BUSY IN 1950S BEL AIR 

by George F. Harrison, Jr. 

The summer break from classes is an exhilarating time for kids of all ages. There is now freedom to do 

whatever you want, within the limits of parental guidance, of course. The summer of 1950 was no 

different for those of us who lived in Bel Air at the time. 

The first school year of the brand new consolidated high school on Kenmore Avenue had ended and 

those of us who lived within the town were looking for something to do, anything that would get us 

out of any jobs or activities that our parents may have had in mind for us. 

Jim, Carl and I had been friends from First Grade at the old Bel Air Elementary School on Gordon 

Street and were among the first to be in the freshman class at the new school. We were now high 

schoolers, and what is more cool than that. Surely, we could do something exciting that summer.  

The three of us lived within two blocks of each other and we could ride our bikes or walk to meet up. It 

didn’t take long for us to get bored. There were no organized recreation programs in those days, and 

no video games or smart phones to play with. Television was in its infancy---there were only three 

stations to watch—and very little was on during the day that would interest teenage boys.  

Jim lived on West Gordon Street just down from Liriodendron and close to the surrounding woods that 

are part of what is now Heavenly Waters Park. Carl’s house was on North Main Street at West 

Broadway and I lived down the street at North Main and Lee Street. The woods were a familiar spot for 

hiking and playing war games (the Korean War had replaced World War II by this time) and just all 

around wasting time.  

We had done all of those things and it was only a couple weeks into the summer. Now what. Behind 

Jim’s house about 50 yards into the woods there was a large tree that had fallen on its side with the 

trunk about five or six feet above ground. One of us, I don’t remember who, said why not build a tree 

house, using that old tree.  
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Eureka! Great idea, we thought. It was just far enough into the woods that few people could see it. We 

didn’t give much thought as to who owned the property. It was probably part of The Liriodendron 

estate, which was still occupied at the time by the descendants of Dr. Howard Kelly, one of the 

founders of Johns Hopkins Hospital, who built the home as a summer retreat.  

It was pretty much out of sight for most people, so we decided to go for it. We scrounged around for 

spare lumber from family and others, using tools each of us could find at home and set about 

constructing the “house.” Actually, it was more of a platform with a small shed on a corner.  

We fabricated a ladder of sorts to climb up to the platform and fashioned a rickety railing to keep us 

from falling off. It failed to achieve that purpose on several occasions.  

It took most of the summer to finish the project and then…well, what do we do now? We decided that 

the house needed a purpose, perhaps a club house for some kind of club. For some reason, not clear to 

me now, we all agreed to call it the Tree Top Republicans. Perhaps we were being contrarians, not 

unusual for teenage boys, since the county was dominated by Democrats at the time. The fact that my 

father was active in the Republican Party probably had some bearing on the decision.  

We even put up a sign on the shed with the name on it, as well as a pole with a TTR flag attached.  

The small shed in the tree proved to be inadequate for any kind of activities. We decided we needed 

something bigger, but what? Lo and behold, one day when we gathered at Jim’s house we saw that his 

next door neighbor, a pianist who had married a Harford County soldier during the war in England, 

had her piano shipped to her Bel Air home. It came in a large wooden packing crate about six feet 

square. And there it was in her back yard, just what we needed to complete the TTR campus. 

She was grateful to get rid of the empty box and let us move it to the woods. That proved to be a bigger 

job than anticipated. But we managed to do it using sheets of plywood and pulling and pushing until 

we got it close to our tree house.  

I found some green paint in my father’s warehouse as well as some leftover asphalt shingles that we 

used for the roof. We tacked cardboard on the inside walls as insulation. Jim found a scrap piece of 

auto glass that we used for a window. We cut a small door in one side, just big enough for us to crawl 

through. Low voltage automobile lights powered by a car battery provided interior lights.  

We were now complete: A tree house observation post and a spacious (at least for us) club house to 

meet in. We never really did anything; although it was fun just to have a place we could call our own, 

even though we didn’t really own it. 

The fun eventually dissipated, and as we became more interested in other activities the tree house was 

left behind. In two years we had graduated from Bel Air High and gone on to college or jobs.  

I don’t know what happened to our little campus. Perhaps some other kids took it over. Or perhaps the 

woods just took it all back to nature. 

There is no sign of it today. It is still wooded, although a house has been built next to it.  

The Tree Top Republicans are long gone, but the memories are still strong.  
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EMILY BAYLESS GRAHAM 

by Jacquelyn Magness Seneschal 

The late Emily Bayless Graham, pictured left, is better known for her 

donation of 115 acres of open space, adjacent to Route 24 in Emmorton 

that she left to the people of Harford County rather than for her presence 

in the community. While she had strong family ties to Harford County 

and was married in Emmorton, she grew up largely in Baltimore City. 

Her adult life was spent in New York and New Jersey.  

Emily inherited the farm in Emmorton from her mother, Emily Rebecca 

Wilson Bayless who, in keeping with Wilson family tradition of passing 

the property through the female line, had herself inherited the farm 

known as Gibson Park. Without a daughter or nieces to bequeath it to, Emily Graham determined to 

leave it to Harford County Government for use as a passive park and an arts center. Some of the causes 

that Emily Graham held dea r included education, the environment, care for the elderly, and assisting 

young people.  

Emily Silver Bayless was born, probably in Harford County, on November 21, 1912, the daughter of 

John Zephaniah Bayless and Emily Rebecca Wilson Bayless. As a small child Emily Silver Bayless lived 

in Harford County with her parents and Samuel Bayless, her father’s half-brother. Emily’s mother died 

in Bel Air during the influenza epidemic on December 27, 1918, a loss that remained with Emily her 

entire life. After her mother’s death, Emily and her uncle moved to Baltimore City where she was 

raised by two paternal aunts, Betty Milton Bayless McConkey and Mary Eleanor Bayless Massey, both 

widows. Her father, who served as Chief Clerk at State Treasury, moved to Annapolis. He died in 1930 

traveling from Annapolis to Harford County, just as Emily entered college.  

Emily attended Columbia University and graduated from Vassar College in 1935 with a bachelor’s 

degree in zoology. While at Vassar she served as circulation manager for The Vassar Miscellany News. 

She worked as a researcher at the Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory on Long Island.  

Emily married George Atkins Graham in 1935 at St. Mary’s Episcopal Church in Emmorton. George 

had also lost his father as a teen-ager. The shared experience of losing parents may have brought them 

closer together. In 1938, George enlisted in the Navy and served as a Quartermaster, which sent him to 

the South Pacific. In 1940, George was the Secretary for the John H Graham & Company, Inc. his 

grandfather’s hardware and tools catalog company. By 1975 he rose to President of the company.  

While Emily had a series of miscarriages, the couple never had any children. Through their life 

together, though, Emily and George shared their love of nature.  

George died in May 1995, having arranged for Emily to live in a nursing home because of her 

precarious health. Emily died in 2007, apparently comfortable, in the same nursing home. She left an 

estate worth about $13 million, including the land in Emmorton.  

Author’s Note: The search for additional information about Emily Bayless Graham is ongoing. Members of the 

HSHC or of the Wilson and Bayless families who have recollections, photos, or information about Mrs. Graham 

are asked to contact Jackie Seneschal (jackieseneschal@gmail.com).  
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PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE 

I have been working from home, overseeing Society business and evaluating how to move forward in 

these difficult times. Staff members, Maryanna Skowronski and Mary Schweers, and volunteers have 

been doing what they can from home with headquarters locked up tight until the pandemic is over. 

Meanwhile, I have been in contact with Society Board members via telephone and email. I am 

preparing forms and providing the documents required by the federal and state programs to assist 

non-profits with funding payroll and operations during this time. Additionally, I am working on an 

update of the Society’s Volunteer Handbook. 

I am pleased to announce we now have a newly installed backup generator designed to provide power 

during outages, keeping some lights on as well as the sump pump and alarm system. Funds for the 

generator came from a grant that our Director, Maryanna Skowronski, procured.  

These are truly historic times! I encourage you to document important dates and the history within 

your family due to the (COVID-19) virus. How has it impacted you, your family and friends? What 

have you done to help your neighbor? Your community? Both the state and local historic societies are 

collecting these stories to be archived for future generations. 

Finally, with all of today’s uncertainty, I thought it might be useful to provide some information for our 

membership and colleagues, outlining some of the most frequently asked questions about the 

Economic Impact Payments. I hope this saves you time and hopefully provides a bit of solace during 

these difficult times. 

Who Qualifies for an Economic Impact Payment? 

According to the IRS, tax filers will receive a one-time payment based on the following criteria: 

 Single adults with adjusted gross income of $75,000 or less get the full $1,200. The $1,200 

payment is reduced by $5 for every $100 in income above $75,000. Full income phase-out is $99,000.  

 Married couples with adjusted gross income of $150,000 or less get the full amount of $2,400. The 

payment is reduced by $5 for every $100, making the full payment phased out at $198,000 

 For every qualifying child under age 17, families will receive an additional $500. Retirees and 

people on disability are also eligible to receive a payment.  

 Single filers with adjusted gross income exceeding $99,000 and $198,000 for joint filers with no 

children are not eligible.  

 Social Security recipients and railroad retirees, who are otherwise not required to file a tax return, 

are also eligible and will not be required to file a return. 

How Will I Receive My Economic Impact Payment?: The vast majority of people do not need to take 

any action. The IRS will calculate and automatically send the economic impact payment to those 

eligible. If you filed a tax return with the IRS for the years 2018 or 2019 and included the appropriate 

direct deposit information in either return, the IRS will automatically calculate your payment and 

electronically deposit it to the same banking account identified in your filed return. 
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For people who have already filed their 2019 tax returns, the IRS will use this information to calculate 

the payment amount. For those who have not yet filed their return for 2019, the IRS will use 

information from their 2018 tax filing to calculate the payment. 

I'm Not Typically Required to File a Tax Return. Can I Still Receive a Payment?: If you are not 

required to file a tax return (Social Security recipients, senior citizens etc.) and did not do so in 2018 or 

2019, you don't need to file a return to receive your payments. The IRS will use the information on the 

Form SSA-1099 or Form RRB-1099 to generate Economic Impact Payments to recipients who are not 

required to file a tax return. Since the IRS would not have information regarding any dependents for 

these people, each person would receive $1,200 per person, without the additional amount for any 

dependents at this time. 

The IRS Does Not Have My Direct Deposit Information. What Can I Do?: In the coming weeks, the 

IRS plans to develop a web-based portal for individuals to provide their banking information to the IRS 

online, so that individuals can receive payments immediately as opposed to checks in the mail. Please 

have your Bank routing number and your checking account number available when you submit your 

information to the IRS so your economic impact payment can be deposited directly into your Bank 

account.  

I Have Not Filed My Tax Return for 2018 or 2019. Can I Still Receive an Economic Impact Payment?: 

Yes. The IRS urges anyone with a tax filing obligation who has not yet filed a tax return for 2018 or 2019 

to file as soon as they can to receive an economic impact payment. Taxpayers should include direct 

deposit banking information on the return. 

Where Can I Learn More?: You can find the latest information at IRS.gov/coronavirus. 

Beware of Economic Impact Payment Scams: We encourage you to be on the lookout for a surge in 

calls or email phishing attempts regarding economic impact payments. Please remember that the IRS 

will NOT call or email you to verify your financial information so you can receive your payment faster.  

We hope this email provided you with valuable information regarding the upcoming CARES Act relief. 

We look forward to continuing to deliver updated information to you as the situation evolves. Please 

stay safe, be well, and know that we are always here to help. 

Source: Peoples Bank 2020  

I hope that all of you are remaining safe in this uncertain time. If you have any questions, feel free to 

contact me at president@harfordhistory.org 

Bill Walden, President 

 

 

NEW MEMBERS 

Lorraine Costello Lydia Deutsch  Adam Elliott 
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COMING EVENTS 

The Society had several events planned for May and June 2020, but “stuff happens”. For now, all of our 

events are on hold. We encourage you to check our website, www.HarfordHistory.org to determine 

when events will resume and to learn more about our planned programming.  

Thank you for your support at our earlier events and we look forward to the coming months when we 

will once again bring you our Brown Bag Lunch programs, Teas & Lectures, Genealogy Workshops, 

the Society’s noted June Yard Sale and numerous special events. The important thing now is to keep 

everyone safe. 

For now, we are planning to reschedule the Yard Sale as soon as it is safe to do so and ask that you 

watch for news on our Facebook Page or the Society’s website for the new date. 

Hays House Happenings 

This year’s plans at Hays House focused on 2020 - The Year of the Woman. Right after holding our 

season-opening event, Mary Ann Jung’s performance as Rosalie Calvert, to a standing-room only 

audience, the coronavirus pandemic descended. While cancelling our spring lineup of programs, we 

remain on target to open our clothing exhibit, From Bustles to Ballots, on June 14 if public health events 

permit. Only time will tell if we can open on time or if we have to delay.  

This exhibit is a planned retrospective of the evolution of women’s independence as seen through a 

display of clothing from the historical society’s textile collection. It has been made possible in large part 

by grants from the Clynmalira Questers and Maryland State Questers, chapters of the international 

non-profit dedicated to keeping history alive by supporting preservation, restoration and education. In 

addition, several events have been planned over the summer to complement the exhibit and will be 

held whenever possible.  

 

TWO PHOTO ID CONTESTS! 

by Roger Dunn 

Hello! My name is Roger Dunn, and I am trying to locate two ancestral homes in Harford County on 

my mother's side. My parents, my cousin Walter Messner and I tried to find them in 1972, based on 

Walter's memory, but failed. I have tried several times since then, to no avail. 

I do not know if these houses are still standing, but I would still love to know the location of their sites. 

I am offering two $50.00 prizes, one to each person who can provide me with the best information on 

each house location.  

The first house is that of Samuel Holland and Hannah W. Harkins, my great-great-grandparents. The 

inscription on the back reads "Samuel Holland's Old House on High Point Road, MD as was in 1832." 

Date of photograph is about 1900. The three women and two children on the front porch are unknown. 

The couple in the second photo is also unknown. Inscription was written around 1949 by Emma 

Holland Messner, mother of Walter and granddaughter of Samuel Holland. 
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The second house is that of Elisha England and Ann Rutledge, also my great-great-grandparents. 

Inscribed on the back is, 

Elisha England & Ann Rutledge England's home near Chrome Hill, Harford Co., MD, July 16, 1949. 

This is fourth Generation."  

Inscription on back of second photo reads, 

This is as is today. Store stood at end of drive way to right of house out by Highway. Would make a nice 

Rest Home. This bush standing to left of porch & tree was there when I was 5 years old. Elisha & Ann 

England's Old House at Chrome Hill, MD. 

These inscriptions were also written by Emma Holland Messner (09/10/1871 - 04/03/1961), 

granddaughter of Samuel and Ann Rutledge England. 

 

 

 

Any help in locating these houses or their sites would be greatly appreciated. And I am trying to make 

it fun. All responses should be made to my email address rdunn821@gmail.com. Contest entries must 

be submitted by July 11, 2020. Thanks, and good luck! 
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